

Solid Waste in the Aftermath of Hurricane Maria

On September 20, Category 4 Hurricane Maria whipped Puerto Rico with winds traveling at 155 miles per hour, just two miles per hour short of a Category 5 storm.¹ Over the next three days, catastrophic flash flooding, storm surges and rainfall – up to 35 inches in some places – inundated the island.² According to Puerto Rico's governor, damage from Hurricane Maria is estimated at \$95 billion, or 1.5 times the territory's annual gross national product.³ Puerto Rico is home to 3.4 million Americans, who now face water and food shortages, massive clean-up efforts, and the need to rebuild their electrical system.⁴

Hurricane Maria Clean-Up Will Strain Waste Facilities

In Puerto Rico, damage from Hurricane Maria created 1.1 million cubic yards of debris – enough to fill 330 Olympic-sized swimming pools.⁵ With a history of serious landfill challenges, the island's capacity to safely handle this volume of solid waste is doubtful. In 2016, the EPA told a congressional task force that 70 percent of Puerto Rico's 29 landfills were violating environmental standards, and most were past capacity.⁶ Following assessments that began in 2002, the EPA ordered 12 of the landfills to close, claiming they posed a serious risk to public health.⁷ As of December 2016, the EPA reported that only Aguadilla had closed completely.⁸

Debris Headed to Non-Compliant Landfills

As of October 12, Puerto Rico's Environmental Quality Board was accepting wet debris at the following landfills: Vega Baja, Toa Baja, Peñuelas Valley, Humacao, Hormigueros, Ecosystems, Cabo Rojo, Ponce and Salinas.⁹

The EPA ordered the Vega Baja landfill to close by 2010 because it violated environmental standards.¹⁰ The Toa Baja landfill also agreed to stop receiving waste by 2010, after inspections in 2003 and 2006 revealed "substantial deficiencies" including toxic substances leaching offsite, hazardous gas emissions and towers of garbage piled on unstable slopes with homes less than 200 feet away.¹¹ In October 2016, a local environmental group alleged that operators of the Toa Baja landfill "scrambled to move toxic water and sludge from the area" before an Illinois congressman arrived on site.¹² Even before the hurricane, nearby residents complained of landfill gas fumes and rampant mosquito breeding as contaminated water collected in man-made ponds.¹³

Furthermore, the Vega Baja landfill was designated as a Superfund site in 1999. Soil samples tested positive for lead, while chloroform, chromium and manganese contaminated the groundwater. Though remedial construction was completed in September 2016, the site is still undergoing final review and remains on the Superfund list.

Floods Can Release Toxic Chemicals in Landfills

Heavy rain and flooding at a landfill can carry toxics in the landfill offsite, contaminating nearby water bodies and soils. It is still unknown if landfills in Puerto Rico flooded. But reports suggest that some may have, and in that case pollutants from these landfills may have escaped the dumps' boundaries. Eighteen to 20 inches of rain fell on the coastal town of Humacao and its landfill during Hurricane Maria.¹⁷ Power company Applied Energy Systems (AES) dumped 350,000 tons of toxic coal ash per year at the Humacao landfill before the Puerto Rican government banned coal ash dumping in July 2017.¹⁸

The Vega Baja facility, a Superfund site, is located near the Cibuco River.¹⁹ If floodwaters breached the landfill, it is possible that toxics spread offsite, contaminating nearby land and water bodies.²⁰

The town of Toa Baja, near one of the deficient landfills, suffered from heavy flooding due to Hurricane Maria after local officials opened five gates of a major dam to prevent damage, allowing water to rush into town from a nearby reservoir.²¹

Sewage Spills Are Widespread, Contaminating Waterways

In addition to leached toxics, raw sewage is contaminating rivers, lakes and standing floodwater across Puerto Rico.

Twenty of Puerto Rico's 51 sewage treatment plants were reported as non-operational on October 16.²² According to the EPA, "raw sewage continues to be released into waterways and is expected to continue" until power is restored to the plants.²³ And nearly a month after Hurricane Maria first made landfall, 82 percent of the island is still without power.²⁴

Hurricane Damage at Superfund Sites Still Unknown

The EPA has begun testing Superfund sites along with oil and chemical facilities to see if Hurricane Maria led to off-site contamination.²⁵ Amid reports of people trying to drink water from wells near hazardous waste sites, the EPA is testing water samples in Dorado, Caguas and San German.²⁶ All assessments are ongoing.

Media outlet CNN conducted its own tests of the three wells near the Dorado site.²⁷ All three sites tested safe to drink – two wells had no sign of industrial contamination, while one contained only trace amounts of PCE.²⁸

For more information and resources, please visit: www.uspirg.org or www.frontiergroup.org





Sources

- 1. National Hurricane Center, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Hurricane Maria Tropical Cyclone Update, archived at https://web. archive.org/web/20171005100830/http://www.nhc.noaa.gov/archive/2017/al15/al152017.update.09201034.shtml.

 2. National Hurricane Center, National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, Hurricane Maria Advisory Number 19, archived at https://web.archive.
- org/web/20171017041912/http://www.nhc.noaa.gov/archive/2017/al15/al152017.public.019.shtml.
- 3. Puerto Rico Governor Ricardo Rossello (@ricardorossello), Letter sent to Majority and Minority leaders asking for more access to federal funding and programs for Puerto Rico's recovery efforts (tweet), 9 October 2017, available at https://twitter.com/ricardorossello/status/917429931205898242, accessed on 13 October 2017.
- 4.Puerto Rico's population: U.S. Census QuickFacts database, Puerto Rico, archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20171004165308/https://www.census. gov/quickfacts/PR.
- 5. 1.1 million cubic yards: Federal Emergency Management Agency, FEMA Provides Update on Federal Response in Puerto Rico and U.S. Virgin Islands (news release), 28 September 2017, available at https://www.fema.gov/news-release/2017/09/28/fema-provides-update-federal-response-puerto-rico-and-usvirgin-islands; volume of Olympic-sized swimming pool: Wikipedia, Olympic-size swimming pool, archived at https://web.archive.org/web/20170919153214/ https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Olympic-size_swimming_pool.
- 6. 114th U.S. Congress, Congressional Task Force on Economic Growth in Puerto Rico: Report to the House and Senate, 20 December 2016, available at https://www.finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/Bipartisan%20Congressional%20Task%20Force%20on%20Economic%20Growth%20in%20Puerto%20 Rico%20Releases%20Final%20Report.pdf.
- 7. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, EPA's Work to Address Puerto Rico Landfills (fact sheet), September 2016, available at https://www.epa.gov/sites/ production/files/2016-09/documents/puerto_rico_landfills_fact_sheet_final_0.pdf.
- 9. 12 October 2017 update: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency Region 2, Hurricane Maria Response, archived at https://web.archive.org/ web/20171012234406/https://response.epa.gov/site/site_profile.aspx?site_id=12403.
- 10. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Municipalities Agree to Close Vega Baja and Florida Landfills; EPA Orders Land Authority and One Operator to Cooperate (press release), 6 June 2007.
- 11. Agreement to close: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Toa Baia and Landfill Operator Agree to Close Landfill, EPA Issues Order to PR Land Authority, 8 January 2009; homes 200 feet away: U.S Environmental Protection Agency, Administrative Order for Closing the Toa Baja Municipal Solid Waste Landfill, Docket No. RCRA-02-2008-7308, 29 September 2008.
- 12. Puerto Rico Limpio, Toa Baja Landfill Tries to Cover Up Toxic Contamination as Rep. Luis Gutierrez Visits Local Residents of Candelaria (news release), 4 October 2016.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Vega Baja Solid Waste Disposal Rio Abajo Ward: Cleanup Activities, PR, archived at https://web.archive.org/ web/20171019190042/https://cumulis.epa.gov/supercpad/SiteProfiles/index.cfm?fuseaction=second.Cleanup&id=0202533.
- 15. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Vega Baja Solid Waste Disposal, Rio Abajo Ward, PR: Operable Units, archived at https://web.archive.org/save/https://web.archive.org/web/20171019190042/https://cumulis.epa.gov/supercpad/SiteProfiles/index.cfm?fuseaction=second.Cleanup&id=0202533. 16.U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Vega Baja Solid Waste Disposal, Rio Abajo Ward, PR: Cleanup Progress, archived at https://web.archive.org/
- web/20171019190352/https://cumulis.epa.gov/supercpad/SiteProfiles/index.cfm?fuseaction=second.schedule&id=0202533.

 17. Laris Karklis, Tim Meko, Denise Lu and Chris Alcantara, "Maria's deluge on Puerto Rico," The Washington Post, 26 September 2017.

 18. Coal ash dumping: Omar Alfonso, "They Promised Jobs... and Brought Ashes," Centro de Periodismo Investigativo, 8 March 2016; Ban on coal ash dumping: Danica Coto, "Puerto Rico Seeks to Export Coal Ash, Bans It from Landfills," Associated Press, 4 July 2017.
- 19. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Administrative Order on Consent, Docket No. RCRA-02-2012-7303, 10 September 2012.
- 21. Luis Ferre-Sadurni, "In a Puerto Rican Town, 'Water Came Out of Nowhere," The New York Times, 22 September 2017.
- 22. The Associated Press, "Raw Sewage Contaminating Waters in Puerto Rico After Maria," The New York Times, 16 October 2017.
- 23. See note 9.
- 24. Julia Glum, "Puerto Rico Power Update: Government Wants Island to Have Electricity Back by Christmas," Newsweek, 17 October 2017.
- 25. See note 9.
- 26. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, EPA Hurricane Maria Update for Sunday, October 12th (news release), 12 October 2017, archived at https://web. archive.org/web/20171020171658/https://www.epa.gov/newsreleases/epa-hurricane-maria-update-thursday-october-12th.
- 27. John D. Sutter and Ed Lavandera, "Expert: Water from a Polluted Puerto Rico Site 'Safe to Drink'", CNN, 19 October 2017.
- 28. Ibid.